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Call to Order

· Introduction and seating of members

The Chester Board of Finance held its regular meeting on Thursday, June 20, 2013, at the Chester Town Hall Community Meeting Room, 203 Middlesex Avenue, Chester, Connecticut.  In attendance and seated were Virginia Carmany, Joyce Aley, Jennifer Rannestad and Charlie Park.  David Cohen arrived just after the meeting began.  First Selectman Ed Meehan was also present.  Chairman Carmany called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM.

· Approval of Minutes – May 16, 2013 and March 21, 2013

Motion by Park, second by Aley, to approve May 16, 2013 Minutes as written.  Voting in favor – Park, Aley, Carmany.  Opposed – none.  Abstained – Rannestad.  Motion Carried.

Motion by Rannestad, second by Aley, to approve March 21, 2013 Minutes as written.  Voting in favor – Rannestad, Aley, Carmany.  Opposed – none.  Abstained – Park.  Motion Carried.

New Business

· Other – none.

Reports

· Monthly Financials

Chairman Carmany noted the Monthly Financials look awesome.  She reviewed various line items that were under budget.  First Selectman Meehan noted all the operating line items are in very good shape.  

It is noted for the record David Cohen arrived at 7:31 PM.

Various line items from the budget were reviewed, a couple being over expended but most items were either right on target or under expended.  There are a few end of the year invoices still to be received.  All in all, First Selectman Meehan noted the Town was in comfortable shape coming to the end of the fiscal year.  A team meeting with the auditors is planned for Monday.  

Chairman Carmany noted tax collection was on target at 101%.  

Revenues were reviewed.  First Selectman Meehan noted they are still waiting for $75,000 from the State as LoCIP reimbursement.  That's the only outstanding revenue source from the State.

First Selectman Meehan noted the State is still researching the motor vehicle tax issue and that has been put on hold.

· Consideration and Approval of Bills and Transfers – none.

· First Selectman's Report

First Selectman Meehan noted he has heard good comments around Town regarding the mil rate reduction.  He reviewed recent discussions with the Tax Collector relative to the two highest tax payers in town – Chester Village West and Whelen Engineering.  CVW was reduced by about $7300 and Whelen Engineering about $5000.  A question was asked as to the status of The Guest House relative to taxes.  First Selectman Meehan noted this went to Court and the Court's decision was they had established themselves as a religious affiliated non-profit organization.  

There was discussion regarding the school budgets, oversights and representation at the budget workshops.  ADM, staffing, medical insurance and contingency accounts were discussed.  

Chairman Carmany inquired of First Selectman Meehan if he knew anything about the request of Aaron Manor to the Planning & Zoning Commission to amend the Plan of Conservation and Development.  First Selectman Meehan noted Aaron Manor is under Abatement Orders from DEEP.  They bought the property to the west of them but it has severe limitations.  They looked at remediating the problem, as well as future expansion, and applied to the Inland Wetlands Agency.  The question arose as to whether other feasible options had been looked at.  So not only the State but the local Inland Wetlands Agency  has requested they look at other feasible options that don't impact the wetlands, the neighbors, etc, such as the sanitary sewer system.  It was determined the cost of the sanitary sewer system would be less than the on site sewer system.  Meehan noted there are a lot of agencies to go through to accomplish this.    It will be a long process.  Meehan noted some of the agencies that will be involved are Planning & Zoning, Regional Planning Agency (now Council of Governments), State's Office of Policy and Management.  The question was asked if others along the route would have to tie into the system.  Meehan noted it might be an opportunity for people who have marginal systems to tie in.  He noted the owner of the system would be the Chester Water Pollution Control Authority, but the funding mechanism would be 100% from Aaron Manor.  At this point, there would be no requirement for anyone along the route to tie in.  

Chairman Carmany noted she has heard the Connecticut Water Company is interested in expanding the water line along Route 148 to Inspiration Lane.  First Selectman Meehan noted the Town originally had a $500,000 grant to do that, but those funds were reallocated to another project under a former administration.      Meehan noted there is also a question as to whether the pump station at Water Street would be big enough to pump to Deep River.  That may have to be rebuilt.  There is no question the system in Deep River has sufficient capacity.  

Chairman Carmany asked if there was anything new to report relative to Library expansion.  First Selectman Meehan noted  all the grant money has been expended, but The Friends have a separate budget which they are using  to look at feasibility ideas.  

Chairman Carmany asked for a status update on the Main Street Project.  First Selectman Meehan noted the Committee has  basically finished their work.  They have asked the consultant to do some additional edits.  This will be brought to Town Meeting on July 23rd for a vote on the overall Master Plan.  This will open up more grant opportunities.  They have discussed phasing.  The State has pushed off the Main Street Bridge another year to 2016.   This possibly will give the Town time to a portion of Main Street from the Cemetery up to Chesterfield's fixing the sidewalks, crosswalks and drainage in that area.  

First Selectman Meehan noted CPACE will also be on the Town Meeting Agenda for July 23rd.  He noted CPACE is a program where there is low rate financing for private sector businesses doing energy improvements.  This is a State program.   The Town has no money in it, but becomes the vehicle for putting it into place and using the town's tax office to collect the assessment of benefits.  This is an economic development tool.  The rates are good.  They can do energy improvements as well as renewable energy (includes solar, fixing boilers, heavy refrigeration system, wind generators, water power etc).

First Selectman Meehan noted the town hall renovations is under budget.  Three things left to be done – projector, audio/computer/tv jack and keys.  He noted $150,000 was put aside and the bid came in at $126,000.    He noted they were happy with the workmanship.    

First Selectman Meehan gave a status update of the work for Park & Rec at Cedar Lake which will take care of Park & Rec's storage needs.    The old bath house will also be taken down.

First Selectman Meehan noted the Board of Selectmen have talked about appointing a temporary road foreman so there is a backup when Mr. Divis is out of town.  Meehan noted he has been authorized to appoint Bruce Sypher  as Acting Temporary Foreman when Mr. Divis is on vacation.  

First Selectman Meehan noted Park & Rec hired a maintenance person for the summer  for 5 to 10 hours.  He noted the Selectmen have also hired the same individual for 10 to 15 hours to help the road crew with weedwacking, weeding and some of the touch up landscaping work.   

Business

· Other – none.


Audience of Citizens – none.

Adjournment

Motion by Park, second by Aley, to adjourn at 8:21 PM.  Voting in favor – Park, Aley, Rannestad, Cohen, Carmany.  Opposed – none.  Motion Carried.

Respectfully submitted,
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Judith R. Brown, Recording Secretary

